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Julie L. Trester and Corey T.
Hickman, attorneys at Cozen O’-
Connor, don’t specialize in immi-
gration law. But the pair recently
won an asylum case for their client
— a 21-year-old Mexican woman
and three of her four children.
Their client arrived with her

three children at the U.S.-Mexico
border in the summer of 2015.
Two months after crossing the
border, she traveled to suburban
Cook County where some of her
relatives lived. Her fourth child
was born here. 
Her case was first taken up by

the National Immigrant Justice
Center in Chicago, before it

reached Trester and Hickman.
The pair agreed to represent the
woman and her children pro bono.
In the immigration court brief,

Trester and Hickman argued
their clients were not protected
by the Mexican government from
domestic violence and cartel vio-
lence. Based on those claims, they
argued, their clients should be
granted asylum. 
In June, months before their

scheduled hearing in immigration
court, former U.S. attorney gener-
al Jeff Sessions issued an opinion

that limited the bases for individ-
uals to seek asylum.
The opinion, Matter of A-B-, 27

I&N Dec. 316 (A.G. 2018), arose
from an applicant who claimed
she was eligible for asylum based
on her membership in the partic-
ular social group of “El Salvado-
ran women who are unable to
leave their domestic relationships
where they have children in com-
mon” with their partners.
In Matter of A-B-, Session 

overruled an 2014 decision that 
officially recognized domestic 

violence as a basis for asylum, ar-
guing that “persecution based on
violent conduct of a private actor”
was an insufficient basis for asy-
lum. 
The opinion also states: “Gen-

erally, claims by aliens pertaining
to domestic violence or gang vio-
lence perpetrated by nongovern-
mental actors will not qualify for
asylum.”
The Daily Law Bulletin spoke to

Trester and Hickman about this
asylum case and how it was im-
pacted by Sessions’ June opinion.
In the interest of their clients’

privacy and safety, the NIJC de-
clined to provide the Law Bulletin
the name of the client, the immi-
gration judge who presided over
the case or the case number.
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Exploring new ground, Cozen O’Connor pair help
Mexican mom stay in U.S., buck Sessions’ opinion

Two lawyers, new to asylum cases, earn win 
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Cozen O’Connor attorneys and their translator pose for a photograph with their clients after winning their asylum case and their clients’
right to the stay in the U.S. At far left is attorney Corey T. Hickman, while attorney Julie L. Trester is in the center. Photo provided by Cozen O’Connor 



The interview was edited for
length and clarity.
CDLB: Have you worked on im-

migration or asylum cases before?
Hickman: It was the first one

that I’ve done. Everything was
new to us.
Trester: Corey is in our com-

mercial litigation department and
I’m in labor and employment. We
do have an immigration depart-
ment. We don’t have any immigra-
tion practioners in Chicago. It was
a completely new experience for
both of us
CDLB: Did you feel like you had

to learn a totally new part of the
law in taking on this case?
Trester: Yes,  it was a com-

pletely new area. We had to learn
the substantive law and we had to
learn all the procedural aspects of
being before the immigration
court, which are frankly pretty
bureaucratic. 
So there were some different

things that we needed to accli-
mate to ... The NIJC is fantastic in
terms of spoon-feeding you in
some ways the substantive immi-
gration law. They really make it as
painless as possible. They have all
these resources which is fantastic
… We did have to learn it but it
didn’t kill us … .
Hickman: There has been a lot

of recent activity in that area of
the law so we had to learn a lot of
that and come up with counterar-
guments …. There was a recent
opinion by former attorney gener-
al [Jeff] Sessions, Matter of A-B-.

That was one of the biggest points
in our brief that we had to distin-
guish because in that case the at-
torney general said domestic
violence in a person seeking asy-
lum’s home country is no longer
basis for asylum under American
law.
We had to spend a substantial

portion of our brief analyzing that
and fleshing that out ….
Trester: It was kind of a scary

experience that we had this past
summer because that’s when this
decision came out. We were get-
ting ready, we knew our merits
hearing was on Nov. 27 and Matter
of A-B- was decided. It kind of 
gutted in some ways, or could
have gutted our case, because it
not only dealt with domestic vio-
lence it also dealt with gang vio-
lence.
Those were the two bases for

our application for asylum in this
case. So we were trying to figure
out what this does to our case ….
We had an argument that the

attorney general’s decision wasn’t
binding on the immigration court
but we were really kind of in a
state of flux ….
Hickman: Adding to that un-

certainty, NIJC told them that
since Matter of A-B- came out
NIJC hadn’t had a [domestic vio-
lence] case heard by the immigra-
tion court by this judge
specifically. So we were sort of 
the guinea pig.
CDLB: How did Matter of A-B-

address asylum claims based on

gang violence?
Hickman: The Matter of A-B-

opinion, it was a domestic vio-
lence case. The former attorney
general issued what we call dicta,
which is nonbinding language. He
just included gratuitously in the
opinion that, in addition to domes-
tic violence there are a lot of asy-
lum claims based on cartel
violence …. Cartel violence isn’t
state sanctioned so [he wrote] I
don’t think it’s a legitimate basis
for seeking asylum anymore. It
was just dicta thrown in there gra-
tuitously by the former attorney
general.
Our argument was that it

wasn’t binding on Chicago immi-
gration courts because that wasn’t
even the holding of the case.
Trester: Frankly, one thing

that’s interesting about our argu-
ment was that his decision wasn’t
binding on the Chicago immigra-
tion court because this court
should be following 7th U.S. Cir-
cuit [Court of Appeals] case law.
But when we walked into the

hearing, the judge told us basically
that she was going to follow the at-
torney general’s decision [in Mat-
ter of A-B-] as related to the
domestic violence piece. So we feel
like we made all the necessary ar-
guments. She was going to follow
what was held in matter of A-B-
with respect to domestic violence.
Hickman: The reason for that

is the 7th Circuit has not yet is-
sued any opinions since Matter of
A-B- came out relating to domes-

tic violence based asylum claims,
but the 7th Circuit has issued an
opinion relating to cartel violence
where it addressed the issue of
whether a person can be granted
asylum based on being persecut-
ed by a cartel in their home coun-
try. [That case is W.G.A v. Jeff
Sessions, No. 16-4193 (2018).]
CDLB: What are the next steps

for your clients? Are there any
more hearings?
Hickman: No, no more asylum

hearings. Once she got granted
asylum that case was over. We’ve
had to go get her documents that
she is entitled to now that she has
been granted asylum. It’s called
an I-94, which is just a proof of
asylum card so she can try to get
a job.
CDLB: Does she have to do

anything to renew this status?
Does it expire?
Trester: It’s indefinite. She has

asylum. I think theoretically if
conditions change in Mexico and
the reason for asylum is gone, the-
oretically the government could
revoke it.
Hickman: They could. I don’t

know how common that is.
Trester: The other really

amazing part is that now that
they’ve got asylum they can apply
in a year for a green card.
Hickman: Yes, and in five

years, they can apply for citizen-
ship. It opens up a path for citizen-
ship that wouldn’t otherwise be
available.
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